AUDIT/WORKSHOP TOWN MEETING

of the Town Board of the Town of Newburgh held

at 1496 Route 300 in said township at 7:00 P.M.

On the 28th day of January, 2009

Roll Call:               Wayne C. Booth, Supervisor
        

        George A. Woolsey, Councilman

                                Derek N. Benedict, Councilman

                                            Gilbert J. Piaquadio, Councilman

                                Elizabeth J. Greene, Councilwoman  
Also Present:
        James Osborne, Town Engineer
                                            Mark C. Taylor, Attorney for the Town

                                Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk

                                Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Town Clerk

Meeting called to order at 7:04 p.m.

1.
ROLL CALL

The results of the roll call appear above.

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG & MOMENT OF SILENCE 


Jim Raab, from Doce Associates, led the pledge to the flag.

3.
ADDITIONAL ITEMS FOR AGENDA

            Deleted # 6     Comfort Inn: Proposal for Purchasing a Portion of   

                                    Town Right of Way

           Add On #  9C  Discussion of Part-Time Hours and Budget 
   

 #14E   Schedule Special Meeting to Discuss Delaware Aqueduct
   

          


Filter Plant
4.
APPROVAL OF AUDIT

MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve the audit in the amount of $2,137,902.07, with no exceptions. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – abstain; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 1 abstain; 0 absent.

5.
REZONING:

            A.     Lands of Keane-Brooks and Brooks, P.C.


Patricia Pauli Brooks, L.S., President, said she last appeared in front of the Board in June of 2008. Originally they included additional land in the rezoning and at the Board’s recommendation only the Corkery and Keane properties were submitted for rezoning to simplify the application. Letters of Agent for both Corkery and Keane, which authorized Brooks and Brooks to represent their interest in rezoning the property from B to AR zoning, were submitted to Town Board members.  Documentation dated December 5, 2008, stated that the declaration of easement Maintenance Agreement had been found acceptable to both the fire department and the applicants. Brooks distributed three copies to the Board.


Supervisor Booth said he did speak to Jerry Canfield, the Fire Code Inspector, and he verified that the fire companies are in agreement. 
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Councilman Piaquadio asked her to reiterate what Corkery and Keane wanted to have rezoned. 


Ms. Brooks said there are two existing residential properties. The Magyar Service Center is in the front of the property and they are looking to take the existing residentially used properties and annex them to the AR zone. Mr. Keane is looking to subdivide this property residentially to enable his daughter to build a house. Ms. Brooks said the Road Maintenance Agreement was filed last week. 


Supervisor Booth said if the Board agrees to this request it will then have to go before the Zoning Board. 

Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, asked if the Board was ready to proceed with this project. If so, he said a full environmental assessment form will be needed for the Local Law amending the zoning map. He asked Ms. Brooks to prepare both part one and a suggested part two. There will be a Public Hearing needed and the Local Law will have to be referred to the Planning Department, the Planning Board and the Zoning Board of Appeals for their review and comment. The first step will be the referral and as part of the referral the environmental assessment form will be needed. Mr. Taylor told Ms. Brooks if he receives the initiation of SQRE and Referral for a Public Hearing by Thursday, January 29th then this can be put on the Agenda for February 2nd. 
B. Indoor Storage Overlay District

Vince Doce and Jim Raab both of Doce Associates, came before the Board. They discussed the letter they submitted for the proposed zoning map changes (see attached) Mr. Raab said there will be retail space along with storage space in the first building.
Councilman Piaquadio suggested that the Board go to the site to enable them to see how 35 feet would impact the surrounding houses. 
Supervisor Booth said that a single family residence can be 35’ high in the R3, R2 and R1 Districts. He said in the B zone most of the buildings can be 35’.   

Mr. Doce said there will be extensive landscaping and screening done in this area and the other houses will be higher than this building. 

Councilman Woolsey has a concern with the traffic that will be generated by this storage facility.

Mr. Doce said he has been in front of the Board before and presented them with studies on storage lockers. It is a fact that storage facilities have a very low traffic impact. They would generate far less traffic than a condominium would. He said the closest property to any of the buildings would be half a football field or 165 feet away, and the Planning Board is zealous in protecting the view shed. 
Councilwoman Greene asked if these units are open twenty four hours a day.

Mr. Doce said it would be open 24 hours a day and customers will use a key pad to enter and exit. 

Councilwoman Greene asked if these plans were shown to the fire department.

Mr. Raab said he will submit these plans to the fire department.  

The Board agreed to visit the site before making a discision. 
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Mark Taylor said the Board was originally presented with a petition for B zoning and the issue arose where self storage was allowed. The Board opted to take the overlay district approach for the self storage use. The question now is what type of stores are allowed with the self storage units. He asked if they were proposing a combination of uses or only proposing retail, which would be allowed, in the overlay district. Mr. Doce said when this project was first presented they were asking for a B treatment and to allow storage lockers in B zoning. They were under the impression that B would allow them to have stores. 

Mr. Taylor asked the Board for direction because the discussion evolved and is the Board lost sight that the proposal was for retail and self storage. The question is does the Board want the B zone change in addition to the overlay for this property to allow retail. He said if it is changed to the B zone then the applicant is requesting that the corner lot adjacent to Barclay Manor be changed to B as well.  

Mr. Osborne said that piece of property is where a stream is located and asked what the reason for the change. 

Mr. Doce said it is just to combine it with the rest of the parcel. They have no plans for that part of the parcel.

Mr. Osborne said if this is rezoned to B, then are they proposing to build three buildings on a single lot or would the property be subdivided. 
Mr. Doce said they want to put the three buildings on a single lot. 

Mr. Osborne asked if they were to create a commercial subdivision with a stand alone B lot would that eliminate the retail restriction? If this were to be subdivided would they then have the ability to treat the one lot as a retail lot and the other as a storage lot? 

Mr. Taylor said the other option is not to have the map change extend to cover the other lots.

Councilman Piaquadio said what the Board has to think about is do they want three 35’ buildings on one lot, and do they want to change the zoning to a B zone. 

Mr. Taylor said Steve Gabon has not yet made his submission with the lot coverage uses.  

Mr. Doce said he can not think of a better transition piece between Route 32 and Rockwood Drive. It is his opinion that it protects the neighborhood better than any other use that would be proposed. This project will have extensive buffering put around it. 

Mr. Osborne said if the property is rezoned to B there is no prohibition that would prohibit them from changing the use from self storage to B business. 

Mr. Doce said his client would agree to any warrants that he would have to put on this property. 

Mr. Taylor said the Board is going to look at the property. He clarified that there would be restrictions executed on the driveways that enter onto Rockwood Drive.  
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6.
COMFORT INN: Proposal for Purchasing a Portion of Town Right of Way

            This item was deleted.

7.
ROAD ABANDONMENT: Roosevelt Avenue


Mr. Osborne said this is a paper street called Roosevelt Avenue and is located between Washington Avenue and Park View Street, off of Route 52, west of Lakeside Road. The owner of these two parcels wants the Town to abandon the paper right-of-way. The Town does have a water line that runs through part of the street. The applicant is willing to give the Town a 20’ utility easement over that water line. It is his understanding that he wants to put two houses on the property. 


Mr. Taylor said in this instance the water ways are outside of the Town’s right-of- way and the applicant is looking for an exchange of the easement for the right-of-way as opposed to paying a consideration. 

Mr. Osborne said he has talked to William Puchalski, Water Distribution Superintendent, and it is their opinion that the air relief chamber can be abandoned and disconnected from the main. The main would be redirected back into the paper street. 


Councilman Woolsey is not in favor of an exchange, he thinks the Town should be compensated for the paper street. 


Councilwoman Greene has a concern that his sewer leach field is going to run over the Town’s water line.


Mr. Osborne said the applicant would be required to maintain an eighteen inch separation, which would run perpendicular to the line. The Town could require that the applicant encase his sewer pipe that crosses the main or require him to use a watertight pipe. 


Supervisor Booth said a septic line should be 18 to 20 inches deep and a water line should be 4 feet deep. 

Councilwoman Greene asked to have the applicant put up a bond to protect the Town in case of damage. 


Mr. Taylor said that could be put in the agreement. He said the Board is presenting two different issues. The first is the sewer line and the second is the reluctance of exchanging the easement for the right-of-way instead of paying a consideration. The consideration would require an appraisal of Roosevelt Avenue and the small section of land that has the water main located in it. One would be subtracted from the other and that would be the cost of the property. 

The Board members agreed to talk to the applicant to see if they can come up with a solution. 


Mr. Osborne asked if they could move to #14 at this time.
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14.
ENGINEERING:


A.
Performance Security for Adamo Subdivision


MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the request dated January 21, 2009, submitted by James Osborne, Town Engineer, for a $53,500.00 reduction in the performance security for Carmello Road, which is a private road off of Fostertown Road. The remaining $9,684.20 of the performance security will be held until the road is completed. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.


B.
Performance Security Release for Delesky Subdivision


Mr. Osborne said this is for the release of a performance security on Tall Oaks Drive that is a private road. He and Darrell Benedict, Highway Superintendent, have inspected the road and he has received all of the required paper work. A maintenance security is not required. 


MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the request dated January 22, 2009, submitted by James Osborne, Town Engineer, to release the performance security for Tall Oaks Drive, in the amount of $25,000.00. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.


DISCUSSION: Mr. Osborne’s memo stated “the developer has completed construction of the private road known as Tall Oaks Drive and has submitted the required As-Built Drawings and Engineer’s certification. Based on these submittals and inspection of the road by Darrell Benedict, Highway Superintendent, and myself, it is recommended that the Town Board release the performance security of $25,000.00 for this private road. There is no requirement to post a maintenance security.”
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

C.
Sewer Plant Aerations Basin Upgrade


Mr. Osborne said he and Jackie Calarco, the Town Accountant, attended a meeting with Bill Hauser and Charlie Emberger, both from the City of Newburgh. They have currently started their aeration basin upgrades, which consist of removing and abandoning the surface aerators and installing fine bubble diffusers and associated equipment at the City’s Wastewater Treatment Plant. This is a much more energy efficient way to deliver oxygen into the basins. The total project cost is between 2.8 and 3 million dollars depending where the change orders come in. The City of Newburgh will not bond this project; they will pay for this project using their Capital Reserve and Budget surplus that is available. Mr. Osborne said per the terms of the agreement, the Town will owe 42% of the project cost because it is part of the existing plant and it is required by the DEC to maintain operational compliance. The City will have the right to demand payment all at once for this project. It is his opinion that Ms. Calarco, Mr. Taylor and he should discuss this matter with Supervisor Booth for options on how to pay for this project and then bring it back to the Board for the final decision. Mr. Osborne said there are two other projects the City will be doing, one is for a belt filter press, for dewatering their sludge. The project will cost 1.1 million dollars. The second project is for roof repairs at an estimated cost of 50 thousand dollars. 
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D.
Greensand Filtration at Chadwick Lake  

 Mr. Osborne said O’Brien & Gere made a presentation for the Manganese Treatment Study at the January 14th Town Board Meeting. Mr. Osborne’s memo dated January 27, 2009 stated “I am requesting that the Town Board accept the report and select one of the two treatment schemes presented in the report. This action will allow the Town of Newburgh to undertake the necessary steps to begin the design engineering process. These include preparing the necessary SEQRA documentation, forwarding a project cost to Bond Counsel, scheduling a public hearing on an increase in facilities and soliciting a design proposal from O’Brien & Gere.”

“The report presented two alternatives for the installation of greensand filtration. Option 1 included the installation of four greensand filters using a loading rate of 10 gallons per minute per square foot. The estimated project cost for this alternative is $3,365,000.00. Option 2 included the installation of three greensand filters using a loading rate of 15gpm/sf at an estimated project cost of $2,740,000.00. Both options include one standby filter for backwash and maintenance.”



MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve option 2 which includes the installation of three greensand filters using a loading rate of 15gpm/sf at an estimated project cost of $2,740,000.00. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene. 


DISCUSSION: Councilwoman Greene said this option can be expanded in the future. 


Mr. Taylor asked Mr. Osborne if the $2,740,000.00 includes the ability to expand.


Mr. Osborne said the capability itself will not increase the figure, but when the Town goes to expand it will incur additional costs. To expand will mean a dead end pipe run and a block out panel on the building. 
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

E. (Add On) Request for a Special Meeting Regarding the Delaware Aqueduct Filter Plant 

Mr. Osborne said the EPA Consent Decree to begin the preliminary engineering on the design for the filter plant is coming up. He said the Town has a proposal from Sterns and Wheeler that he will distribute to the Board. The Town does have other issues with regard to the backup supply with the potential of the Delaware shut down. He and Supervisor Booth have been talking to the City of Newburgh in regard to the potential emergency water connection. The Town has also been approached by New Windsor for a joint plant in the Catskills. Mr. Osborne asked to schedule a meeting to bring the Board up to date as to where the Town is and for Board approval on the Delaware Design that has a deadline of  March 1, 2009. He told the Board that Sterns and Wheeler are available on February 5th or February 9th.


Councilman Woolsey wants to met with Mr. Osborne and Mr. Taylor first and then schedule a meeting with Sterns and Wheeler. 


Mr. Taylor said there is an EPA deadline to be meet and there are fines involved if the Town does not meet that deadline. 

Board members agreed to meet on February 2nd at 5:30 p.m.


Town Clerk Zarutskie asked if notice of this meeting has to be advertised in the local papers. 
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Mr. Taylor said yes, the Board may wish to discuss issues pertaining to the EPA Consent Decree. The Board may adjourn the meeting into Executive Session but the topics will primarily be an open session.


Supervisor Booth said he will do a special meeting notice and give it to Town Clerk Zarutskie.


At this time the Board went back to item number 8
8.
POLICE: Purchase of Vehicles


MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the purchase 3 of the four Crown Victoria Marked Police Vehicles requested in the January 20, 2009 memo, submitted by Charles Kehoe, Chief of Police. The vehicles will be purchased from Plaza Ford Motors Fleet, located at 900 Highway 35 in Ocean, New Jersey. The amount for the three vehicles is not to exceed $66,000.00. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.



VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

9.
PARKS & RECREATION:


A.     Community Day Bid Option (Fireworks)


Supervisor Booth said that he and Robert Petrillo, the Commissioner of Parks, Recreation & Conservation, met with July 4 Ever, who has assured them that the fireworks show will meet the Town’s satisfaction. 


The Board members had concerns about the firework display and asked Supervisor Booth to go over the fireworks display that was in their bid package.


Supervisor Booth said he would talk to July 4 Ever and go over what was in their bid package. This item will be brought back to the February 2nd Board meeting. 


B.     USSA Umpires Agreement 

MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the request dated January 20, 2009, submitted by Robert Petrillo, Commissioner of Parks, Recreation & Conservation, for the 2009 Service Agreements. The first  agreement is between the Orange County USSA Umpires Association and the Town of Newburgh Recreation Softball League. This working agreement is for providing 2 officials to officiate slow pitch softball games for the 2009 season at the rate of $52.00 per game. ($26.00 per umpire)  The second is an agreement  between the Orange County USSA Umpires Association and the Town of Newburgh Recreation Softball League. This working agreement is for providing 2 officials to officiate modified softball games for the 2009 season, at the rate of $64.00 per game. ($32.00 per umpire) The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.


C. (Add On) Discussion of Part-Time Hours and Budget


Councilman Benedict said he met with Supervisor Booth, Mr. Petrillo and Joe Detz, Recreation Director, with concerns in scheduling Recreation’s part time employees. With the across the board reduction of part time hours, it is becoming more difficult to maintain the same level of programs. The Recreation Department has 18 part time workers and Mr. Petrillo has asked for flexibility to move hours for the workers he needs to keep the programs running efficiently. Employees will not go above their total part time hours and he will not exceed his budget for part time salaries. Councilman Benedict asked the Board for their feedback. 
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Councilman Piaquadio said that Mary Meyer, the Animal Control Supervisor, had asked him the same question. 

Councilwoman Greene said it was the practice of the Receiver’s Office that part time employees could work more hours than were allowed per week, in peak times, as long as they did not go over the total amount of hours allowed for the year. 


Supervisor Booth said let us see what the numbers are for part time employees at the end of the first quarter, which is March 31st and then look at this again.  


The Board members agreed that the Department Heads should manage their part time hours. All part time employees should not exceed 840 hours and budgeted dollars allowed for 2009. 
10.
ANIMAL CONTROL: Withdrawal form T-93 Account
  
Councilman Woolsey has a concern with other Towns making cut backs due to the poor economy. He does not want the Town of Newburgh Animal Shelter taking in cats from other towns. 

MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the request dated January 20, 2009, submitted by Mary Meyer, Animal Control Supervisor, to pay veterinarian expenses for the month of November and December for the cats at the shelter. The invoice for November 2008, is in the amount of $261.00 and for the month of December 2008 is in the amount of $335.00. The total amount of veterinarian expenses to be withdrawn from the T-93 account is $596.00. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio. 

DISCUSSION: Supervisor Booth said this a donation account and after these two invoices are paid the balance in the T-93 account will be $4,850.30. 
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

11.
ACCOUNTING: Budget Transfers


MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the request dated January 26, 2009, submitted by Jackie Calarco, the Town Accountant, to transfer $4,150.00 from the Labor Relations Expense account number 001.1420.0406 to the Litigation Expense account number 001.1420.0403. This transfer is for the 2008 calendar year. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

12.
HIGHWAY DEPARTMENT: Budget Transfers (5)


MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve the transfer request dated January 23, 2009, submitted by Darrell Benedict, Highway Superintendent, 


as follows:


FROM:                                          TO:                                           AMOUNT:


030.5130.0200                                030.5130.0452                          $10,000.00

                Equipment/Other Capital                Vehicle Contract Repairs


030.5110.0450                                 030.5130.0451                             6,000.00


Motor Oil/Fuel                                 Vehicle Parts

 
030.5110.450                                    030.5142.0413                             7,000.00
                Motor Oil/Fuel                                 Sand, Salt, Calcium, etc.


030.5130.0497                                  030.5142.0413                             2,000.00

                Main.Cont./Leases/Rentals              Sand, Salt, Calcium, etc.      

                030.5142.0463                                   030.5142.0413                            2,100.00

                Meals                                                  Sand, Salt, Calcium, etc. 
           The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.
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DISCUSSION: Supervisor Booth said this transfer is for the sand and salt for the year 2008. The vehicle parts are for truck parts for 2008 and vehicle contract repairs are repairs done by Fleet Maintenance on Highway vehicle in 2008.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

13.
JUSTICE COURT: Budget Transfer


MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the Budget transfer dated January 21, 2009, submitted by Jude Martini, Town Justice. The transfer is in the amount of $3,236.00 and the funds will come from Other Expenses, account number 1110-0499 and go into account Personal Services Town Justice, account number 1110-100. The transfer is to cover unemployment costs for  former Court Clerk Felicidad Mullen. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict. 


DISCUSSION: Councilwoman Greene said this transfer is for the year 2008.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

14.
ENGINEERING:


This item was held after item #7
15.
ADJOURNMENT


MOTION was made at 9:03 by Councilman Benedict to adjourn. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

Meeting adjourned at 9:03 p.m.

Submitted by

_____________________________                  _________________________________

Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk                  Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Town Clerk
